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I was born in south India, in a town called Khazipet in the state of Andhra Pradesh. 

I was born into a lower-middle-class family. My parents were college lecturers. 

I was born an untouchable. 

When people in this country ask me what it means to be an untouchable, I explain that caste 
is like racism against blacks here. But then they ask, “How does anyone know what your 
caste is?” They know caste isn’t visible, like skin color. 

I explain it like this. In Indian villages and towns, everyone knows everyone else. Each caste 
has its own special role and its own place to live. (….) The untouchables, whose special 
role—whose hereditary duty—is to labor in the fields of others or to do other work that 
Hindu society considers filthy, are not allowed to live in the village at all. They must live 
outside the boundaries of the village proper. They are not allowed to enter temples. Not 
allowed to come near sources of drinking water used by other castes. Not allowed to eat 
sitting next to a caste Hindu or to use the same utensils. There are thousands of other such 
restrictions and indignities that vary from place to place. Every day in an Indian newspaper 
you can read of an untouchable beaten or killed for wearing sandals, for riding a bicycle. 

In your own town or village, everyone already knows your caste; there is no escaping it. But 
how do people know your caste when you go elsewhere, to a place where no one knows you? 
There they will ask you, “What caste are you?” You cannot avoid this question. And you 
cannot refuse to answer. By tradition, everyone has the right to know. 

If you are educated like me, if you don’t seem like a typical untouchable, then you have a 
choice. You can tell the truth and be ostracized, ridiculed, harassed—even driven to suicide, 
as happens regularly in universities. 

Or you can lie. If they don’t believe you, they will try to find out your true caste some other 
way. They may ask you certain questions: “Did your brother ride a horse at his wedding? Did 
his wife wear a red sari or a white sari? How does she wear her sari? Do you eat beef? Who 
is your family deity?” They may even seek the opinion of someone from your region. 

If you get them to believe your lie, then of course you cannot tell them your stories, your 
family’s stories. You cannot tell them about your life. It would reveal your caste. Because 
your life is your caste, your caste is your life. 

Whether they know the truth or not, your untouchable life is never something you can talk 
about. 

 


